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MENTAL HEALTH EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 

MONTHLY MEETING MINUTES 
July 25, 2018 

Agenda Item / Discussion    Action /Follow-Up 
I. Call to Order / Introductions 
             Chair Barbara Serwin meeting called to order at 2:34pm 
 

Members Present: 
Chair- Barbara Serwin, District II  
Vice Chair- Duane Chapman, District I 

       Diana MaKieve, District II  
Commissioners Absent: none 

 
Other Attendees: 
Sam Yoshioka, District IV 
Jennifer Quallick, Field Representative for District II 
Liza A. Molina-Huntley, EA for MHC 

*EA-transfer recording to computer 

II. Public Comments: none **new adult mobile crisis team, county wide, 
access number is: 833-443-2672 

III. Commissioners Comments: none   

IV. Chair comments: none  

V. MOTION to APPROVE the minutes from the May 22, 2018 
meeting  
Duane Chapman moved to motion to accept the minutes, 
Diana MaKieve 
seconded the motion 
VOTE: 3-0-0 
AYES: Barbara Serwin, Diana MaKieve and Duane 

Chapman 
NAYS: none ABSTAIN: none Absent: none 

*Post approved final 
minutes to MHC website: 
http://cchealth.org/mentalhealth/ mhc/agendas-
minutes.php 

VI. Mental Health Commission (MHC) retreat updates, with 
Barbara Serwin, Chair of the MHC.  
 Barbara and Duffy Newman have been collaborating, in 

regards to the facilitator, specialized in team building skills 

*MHC Retreat will be on Wednesday 
September 26, from 3pm to 6:30pm, at: 
Vincent/Briones High School on 925 
Susana street, in Martinez 

VII. RECEIVE updates Behavioral Health Services support to 
the City of Richmond and the Greater Richmond Interfaith 
Program in the June 25 abatement of homeless 
encampment, with Duane Chapman, Vice Chair of the MHC 
 Duane – Due to previous event on 6/25/18, would like for 

the MHC Chair and Vice Chair, to be notified when a 
homeless encampment is planned to be vacated, 
throughout the county.  Will discuss matter further with H3 
Director, Lavonna Martin, and Behavioral Health Director, 
Dr. Matthew White, to find a better way to collaborate and 
communicate regarding the above.  

 Stated that according to the state law, a three day 
notification is required 

 Health Services Department, with police department and 
stakeholders, meet first- prior to abatement of a homeless 
encampment.  

 An ambulance should be present, in case someone is ill.  
 Shelter space should be readily available, food, water 
 Clinicians should be available, or someone from the CORE 

team, for individuals with mental health issues. 
 Stakeholders should be present to assure that these 

individuals are treated with respect and dignity 
 Is there a policy? If not, there should be a policy 

* Vice Chair will meet with Executive 
Leadership to discuss procedure 

VIII. UPDATE on the development of a site visit protocol, status  
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and next steps, with Duane Chapman, Vice chair of the 
MHC 
 Duane- Commissioners are mandated to do one site visit 

per year 
 Barbara and Duane would like to develop a protocol for site 

visits, and work collaboratively with Behavioral Health 
Services (BHS). Previously, the Chair and Vice Chair were 
going to meet with the BHS Director and the Adult’s and 
Children’s Program Chiefs, to discuss and revise the 
protocols- the meeting never happened in 2017 

 Previous protocol was created by Duane, mirroring the 
Napa County’s protocol 

 Diana/Sam- the MHC should be clear on the purpose and 
goal of the site visit 

 Duane- as stakeholders, assure that the patient’s needs are 
being met, with dignity and respect 

 Diana- “Health is a state of complete physical, mental 
and social wellbeing and not merely the absence of 
disease or infirmity.” 

 Duane- will review the draft site visit protocol and revise 
and figure out next steps 

 Duane- the Commission needs to develop policies and 
procedures for the MHC.  

 Diana- we can start working on defining the policies and 
procedures with the new Executive Assistant, Sara 
Kennard  

IX. DISCUSS MHC election process for the 2019 Chair, Vice 
Chair and Executive Committee- Liza M-Huntley, Executive 
Assistant to the MHC 
 Liza- distributed copies of page five of the MHC Bylaws, 

article VI//section 1. - which reads as follows: An Ad Hoc 
Nominating Committee shall be appointed in the month 
of August.  During the September meeting, the 
Nominating Committee shall announce the solicitation 
of nominations from the Commission members and 
obtain the nominee’s consent to serve.  At the October 
meeting, a slate of nominees will be announced.  

 Section 2. Election: reads: the Commission shall elect a 
Chairperson, Vice Chairperson and three members of 
the Executive Committee at the November or next 
regular meeting of the Commission following the 
announcement of nominations 

 The newly-elected Chairperson, Vice Chairperson and 
Executive Committee shall assume office January 1 
and serve through December 31 of that year  

 Diana- recap: August form the nominating committee, in 
September the ad hoc committee asks for nominees, in 
October the committee announces the slate of nominees 
and nominees accept role, in November the vote/ballot 

 Sam- what happened to filling the vacancies on the 
Executive Committee? One Commissioner left in January 
and its July, going into August and the seat has been 
vacant all this time. According to the Bylaws, 
announcement should have been done at the next MHC 
meeting 

 Chair- EA forward to the MHC agenda, will provide 
additional items for the MHC agenda to the EA 

* 
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X. CONSIDER the option of electing two new Executive 
Committee members to fill vacated positions- with Barbara 
Serwin, Chair of the MHC 
 Liza- according to the MHC Bylaws, on page 5, article VI, 

section 1.2 reads: Nominations- in the event of a 
vacancy in the office of the Chairperson, Vice 
Chairperson or an Executive Committee member, 
during the term of office, nominations will be taken, 
nominees’ consent to serve will be obtained, and 
nominees will be announced at the next regularly 
scheduled Commission meeting 

 Duane- the Bylaws does not state who will obtain the 
nominees, does the MHC have to wait for the Board of 
Supervisors to remove the person from the seat, (vacate). 
Previously, a Board of Supervisor did not agree with how 
the MHC nominates people to be on the Commission.  This 
is part of the reason for creating the Bylaws Committee, to 
review the Bylaws and cover everything, because they are 
not up-to-date, or not really clear, and this is one of the 
issues.  What if someone vacates their seats, who do we 
wait for, how do we replace that person. As things stand 
now, until the Board of Supervisor removes them, the 
person remains on the Commission 

 Jen Q (District II office) - the person’s seat usually carries 
over for 30-60 days, or until the person is formally removed, 
or someone else is appointed. If someone resigns, the term 
would end when they resign. I want to make sure that I am 
able to help.  

 Duane- the problem is that it is not in writing. Where is the 
procedure written at? Each Supervisor operates differently 
and it should be the same and in writing. Not “we’ve done 
this in the past.”  This is again, why we set up the Bylaws 
Committee, to make sure that they are clear and fits our 
needs.  

 Barbara- the Commission has experienced that a person 
resigns, but the seat is not vacated for months, by the 
Board of Supervisor. We cannot replace the person and we 
are at the mercy of the Board of Supervisors. Like Lauren, 
her term expires and she is required to stay another 90 
days. It does give direction, but it does not give the 
responsibility, it does not say who is supposed to do it.  

 Barbara- we can reformulate the nominating committee, 
now- or we can take the one in August, next week and have 
a new nominating committee pulled together and ask them 
to try to replace for the remainder of the year, the two 
Executive members. The soonest that we would be able to 
vote on this would be October/November.  

 Liza- two members are missing from the Executive 
Committee. The only members, currently, are: Duane, 
Barbara, Diana. Last year, we did not have a full 
commission meeting in September, because of the retreat. 
So the nominees were announced and asked if they 
consent to serve at the October meeting. Then in 
November the Commission voted.  

 Diana- restated above Bylaws section and suggested to do 
all activities, pertaining to the election of the new 
membership, in August  

 Sam- just leave it and do it all in November for 2019 
 Barbara- so my understanding we will be bypassing 

electing replacement officers for the Executive 
Committee, in favor of following through the regular 
process for 2019   
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 Barbara- in the MHC Bylaws it states that a Commissioner 
whose term ends, it ends on June 30, of the year. In the 
past, if they wanted to move forward, the Commissioner 
would simply indicated it to their Supervisor, if they wish to 
continue, in the past they have moved it forward. This year, 
interest in opening up the seat. 

 Jen Q (District II office) – The District II Supervisor, opens 
up all the vacant seats of all the Committees and Boards 
and interview, regardless if it is a new or renewal of a seat.  

 Barbara- what if the seat is not vacant and the incumbent 
expresses interest in continuing? I was not asked to 
reapply. 

 Diana- the District II office had her complete an application 
to continue and reapply 

 Duane- neither was I; I did not have to complete an 
application. I was unsure if I was coming in as new 
person. There is confusion around the whole process 
and it needs to be cleared and in writing.  

 Barbara- is there a period of time that a Supervisor has to 
make a determination if there is already an application in 
place? The MHC Bylaws states that the term ends June 30. 
Jill stated that there is a three month grace period and that 
candidate is required to stay on board.  I want to know 
where that is written, because it is not in our bylaws. It puts 
the Commissioner in an odd bind, they’re done. It seems 
like the grace period is for the Supervisor, to remain until 
the replacement is in place. MHC should work with the 
Board of Supervisors on this topic and clarify the 
process.  

 Jen Q- The seat may be able to sit empty, not sure for the 
Commission. The Bylaws and the Board Order should be in 
sync. Will refer this to the Supervisor, to discuss further.  

 Liza/EA- District I Supervisor did ask Duane and Gina to 
complete applications. The EA completed the application, 
had the applicant sign, gave the applicant a copy and 
forwarded it to the Supervisor to reapply to continue  

XI. Provide updates pertaining to Commission and Committee 
membership and vacancies- Liza M-Huntley, Executive 
Assistant to the MHC 

 Liza- informed Committee of the vacancies, all 
Consumer seats, in District III, District IV and District V.  
Supervisors have been informed of all vacancies. 
Supervisor Burgis is recruiting for the District III seat. 
Contacted Vincent Manuel, from District V, vacating 
seat, and office is recruiting applicants. District IV has 
been recruiting for the vacant seat.  

 Duane- again, this needs to be pointed out to the 
Supervisors, not only is there a vacancy but show them 
how long the vacancy has been. Will follow up with the 
Supervisor of District IV, office. There is a different 
application, to become a member, on the Board of 
Supervisors site and on the Behavioral Health site  

 Barbara- I will do that, and forward a request to fill the 
seats, to the Supervisors 

 Diana- The SPIRIT Program, has a graduating class 
contact Jennifer 

*Barbara- will list the vacancies and how 
long the seats have been vacant and forward 
a request to the Supervisors, to fill the seats.  
 
**EA- will request for old application to be 
removed from the Behavioral Health site and 
replaced with a link to the Board of 
Supervisor site – to apply for MHC seat 
 
*EA- will contact Jennifer Tuipulotu, OCE 
Program Coordinator, to help send request 
of Consumer seat vacancies in District III, IV 
and V and cc/Chair.  
 
 

XII. DISCUSS potential August topics: Trauma Informed Care Amanda Dold will be presenting- Trauma  
Chair will forward agenda items to EA 

XI. Adjourned meeting at 4:01pm  
 

 


